An ordinary meeting of Shillington Parish Council was held on Tuesday 1 October 2013 at 7.45pm at the Congregational Church, Church Street, Shillington.

Members Present:  
Mr John Clark



Ms Alison Graham (also CBC Councillor)
Mr Tony Howells


Mr David Middleton
Mr David Mott



Mr David Simkins

Mrs Sally Stapleton (Chair)

Mr Derek Turner
Also present was Karen Cousins (Clerk to the Council). 

1) Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Sue Chalmers and Helen Smith.
2) Minutes of the ordinary meeting held 3 September 2013 were agreed and signed.
3) Matters arising not covered by the agenda (Information only). 
a) Cllr Alison Graham reported that she had discussed with Aragon Housing Association the ‘Aragon Residents Only’ sign to be displayed in the new parking area in Vicarage Close. Aragon had advised that they could not police the parking area and accepted that the parking spaces would from time to time be used by non-Aragon residents. 
b) Cllr Alison Graham reported that she was in discussion with Aragon Housing Association regarding the provision of a sign stating that the existing parking spaces in front of bungalows 1-5 were only for use by residents of the bungalows.

c) Complaints made about a business operating from garage no 2 Vicarage Close and the parking of 2 large panel vans, one of which was unroadworthy, in the vicinity.
4) POLICE MATTERS:

a) Response to invitation issued to Cllr Mrs Fiona Chapman MBE, Chair of Bedfordshire Police & Crime Panel to attend November council meeting awaited. 

b) In the absence of a police office, PCSO Juliet Wright had provided crime figures for the previous 28 days. There had been 2 x thefts from motor vehicles and 1 x burglary dwelling. No reports of anti-social behaviour had been received. 

5) PLANNING:
a) DECISIONS from Central Bedfordshire Council:
i) CB/13/01207/FULL. Aragon Housing Association, Land Adjacent To 1, Vicarage Close, Shillington

A new 4 car hand standing parking area located on the land next to no 1 Vicarage Close and a drop kerb to provide access to the car park. 
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b) NEW/REVISED APPLICATIONS:
i) CB/13/02608/FULL. Mr & Mrs J Carboni, 3 New Walk, Shillington.
Single storey rear extension, front bay window and new side entrance. SUPPORT, Unanimous.
ii) CB/13/03146/FULL. Miss H Dolby, 19 Church Street, Shillington.

Refurbishment and extension to existing garden building to form an office/studio. SUPPORT providing the proposed office/studio shall not be occupied at any time other than for purposes ancillary to the main dwelling. Unanimous. (Cllr Alison Graham advised the meeting that whilst not a next-door neighbour she was a near neighbour who overlooked the property. Council did not consider Cllr Graham to have a personal interest)
c) INFORMATION/CORRESPONDENCE:
i) CB/13/02850/FULL. Bloor Homes South Midlands, Stables rear of 50 High Road, Shillington. Change of use of land from diverted footpath to garden land. 
Application considered at site meeting on 8 September 2013 and agreed by those present to support the application on the assumption that the proposal is to divert the legal line of the footpath onto the route currently walked.
d) APPEALS:
6) REPORT OF CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCILLOR (5mins):
Central Bedfordshire Cllr Alison Graham reported:

· The problem of street lighting at Scyttels Court continues. The latest design specification submitted by Aragon Housing Association had been unacceptable to the environmental services officer. Further negotiations taking place with planning officer and environmental officer.
· The hardening of the surface of New Walk was being costed by Central Bedfordshire Council as part of the highway maintenance and local improvement schemes for 2013/14.
· The draft Gypsy and Traveller Local Plan has been rejected by the Secretary of State as it was considered flawed.
· Healthwatch Central Bedfordshire which replaced the Local Involvement Network (LINk) is now operating and will employ its own staff and volunteers. 
· Consultation on a proposed 40mph speed limit buffer on Stondon Road, Shillington taking place. Cllr Graham was not satisfied with the sudden way this initiative had been announced and the short consultation period with ward members and parish councils prior to the public consultation. 

7) FINANCE:
a) Details of the ‘Chiltern Society Don Millar Fund’ were discussed by council and Cllr Derek Turner volunteered to draw up proposals for a project to improve the triangular piece of land at Pegsdon near The Lodge at Hexton Manor.
b) BDO LLP (Auditors of Parish Council Audit Return for year ending 31st March 2013) confirm that ‘BDO LLP’ has been appointed as the auditor to Shillington Parish Council and it is that name in which their audit opinion is given as agreed in their contract with the Audit Commission.
c) Correspondence dated 19 September 2013 from Central Bedfordshire Council regarding the budget process 2014/15 copied to all councillors for information.

d) Clerk to attend seminar at The Rufus Centre, Flitwick on 7 November 2013 regarding the impact of the Government's Welfare Reforms, use of the Tax Base and calculation of the precept.

e) Letter of thanks for grant dated 20 September received from Shillington Lower School.

8) TRAFFIC/HIGHWAYS:
a) A list of current items of highway maintenance was received from the Clerk to the Council. The following additional matters were noted:

· Upton End Road – grass cuttings from no 77 Upton End Road being disposed of in the ditch.
· Hanscombe End Road – loose manhole covers outside Beam Ends now resealed.

· Higham Road – New ‘concealed entrance’ signs noted on the verge outside Westhey Manor. The Clerk to the Council to enquire of Central Bedfordshire Council as to the criteria for such signs with a view to providing signs near Manor Cottages, Apsley End Road. 

a) The parish council had been invited to comment on a proposed 40mph speed limit buffer on Stondon Road, Shillington. Council were supportive of the proposal but considered other roads within the parish could equally justify a buffer zone e.g. Apsley End Road & Higham Road.
b) Bedfordshire Highways had advised that it would cost £305.10 to paint the edge of the pavement in Hillfoot Road (alongside The Old Bells) and that the parish council would be expected to pay this. Council agreed that the cost was excessive and would not proceed. 
c) Cllr Derek Turner reported that he had completed the 2013 Survey of Roadside Seats. Teak Oil had been used to treat a number of seats and the recent weather meant that seats would in future need treating more regularly and the council’s budget in future years should be adjusted accordingly. The seat at the bus stop in Hillfoot Road had loose fixings and the varnish was peeling. The Clerk to the Council would ascertain whether the seat was still under guarantee.
d) Central Bedfordshire Council to calculate cost of improvements to New Walk under the highway maintenance and local improvement schemes for 2013/14 and details of how surplus funds will be allocated awaited.
9) PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY - FOOTPATHS AND BRIDLEWAYS:
a) Council considered correspondence dated 28 August from Alison Balfour-Lynn, British Horse Society Regional Access & Bridleway Officer, Eastern Region regarding anomalies on Bridleway 8 (Shillington Churchyard). Ultimately this was a matter for the PCC but the parish council were of the opinion that the situation needed resolving particularly as it was considered by some to be disrespectful and distressing to relatives of those buried in the churchyard when horses were ridden through the churchyard and on occasion manure was left on the paths. It was agreed to ask Central Beds Council’s Rights of Way department to take pursue the matter. Options to be suggested to CBC: (1) downgrade the right of way through the churchyard from a bridleway to a footpath, (2) extinguish all rights of way through the churchyard and downgrade the remaining section of Bridleway 8 in Hillfoot Road to a footpath, or (3) Create a new bridleway on neighbouring land (away from the churchyard) and either extinguish or downgrade the existing route to a footpath. Option 3 would require the agreement of neighbouring landowners. Whilst the parish council had no preferred option and did not want to take the lead in resolving the issue it would want to be kept informed and involved in any discussions.
b) Council considered the application to divert FP 23 (rear of 50 High Road). The diversion was acceptable to the parish council but request to be made that in addition to surfacing the diverted footpath, Bloor Homes Ltd should also be asked to surface the section of FP 38 which joins FP 23 to Marshalls Avenue. 
c) Information regarding arrangement for emptying a new litter bin at start of FPV.I between nos 59 and 73 Upton End Road, Shillington still awaited from Central Bedfordshire Council before parish council make decision.
10) HORNS PASTURE:

a) Letter of request received from Shillington Lower School PTFA requesting the use of Horns Pasture for their annual firework event on 9 November 2013. Council were concerned that the plans supplied by the PTFA of the firework firing site showed fireworks being set off from the football pitch. Neither the parish council nor the football club were willing to allow this and it was therefore agreed to allow the use of Horns Pasture for the annual firework event but that no fireworks would be allowed to be set off from the football pitch. All rubbish and debris must be cleared from the field on the morning after the event. Cllr David Simkins and Jerry Reece-Jones (Shillington AFC) would meet with the pyrotechnic company on the morning of the event to observe the setting up of the fireworks. 
b) Request from AFC Shillington for permission to site a new storage container in the south corner of Horns Pasture. Resolution, Proposed by Cllr John Clark, seconded by Cllr Tony Howells and unanimously agreed to ‘approve the siting of a storage container in the south corner of Horns Pasture by AFC Shillington subject to planning permission being granted and AFC Shillington paying the planning fee of £97.50. AFC Shillington to acknowledge that the storage container will be removed from the site when no longer required’. 
c) Order for work to create additional football area in Horns Pasture completed. Grass seed had been sown during the previous week but was slow to germinate due to recent dry weather.
11) SHILLINGTON MEMORIAL PLAYING FIELD:

a) Recent land searches carried out by solicitors had revealed that access to the Playing Field was across land owned by Aragon Housing Association and the Playing Field Management Committee had requested the parish council to register a right of way at HM Land Registry and pay the associated costs. The Clerk reminded council that as the Custodian Trustee, the parish council has no power to manage the property and no role in the administration of the charity. If the Managing Trustees wish to register an historic right of way over land owned by someone else it is for them to arrange. If successful the Parish Council as Custodian Trustee should simply be asked to keep the registration documents along with the any other Charity deeds it holds in safe custody. It was unanimously agreed that the Playing Field Management Committee should request solicitors to take up the matter with Aragon Housing Association and/or Central Bedfordshire Council as Greenfields was an adopted road and no right of way should need to be registered. 
b) Planning application for retention of storage containers to be submitted once confirmation received that the Playing Field Management Committee will pay the fee. 
c) Order placed for maintenance work required to play area equipment as identified on Annual Playground Inspection report carried out June 2013. 
12) SHILLINGTON VILLAGE GREEN: 
a) Council agreed to defer the installation of collapsible bollards at either end of bridleway 6 until the courtyard development at 59 High Road had been completed as it was felt the installation of bollards would only cause additional problems at this time. 
13) SHILLINGTON WAR MEMORIAL:

a) Quotation for maintenance work to upright blocks at base of memorial and path awaited.

14) SHILLINGTON CONGREGATIONAL CHURCH:

a) A Written report was received from Cllr Helen Smith following her visit to The Bedfordshire Record Office to inspect relevant council minutes from 1975 regarding the footpath alongside Shillington Congregational Church from Church Street to Vicarage Close. Cllr Smith was thanked in her absence for this. In light of information found in the minutes it was agreed to contact Central Bedfordshire Council to request that they carry out repairs to the footpath and in due course repair the manhole cover in the path. Copy of correspondence to be sent to the Secretary of the Congregational Church.
15) TREE SURVEY:
a) It was unanimously agreed to submit notification to Central Bedfordshire Council of proposed works to trees in a conservation area for work required to trees on the Village Green.

b) Quotations had been received from 3 contractors for work to trees at the Village Green, Horns Pasture and Playing Field. (Cllr Sally Stapleton being a relative of one of the quoting contractors declared an interest and left the room during this item) Resolution, Proposed by Cllr David Mott, seconded by Cllr David Middleton and unanimously agreed to ‘accept quotation dated 30 September 2013 from Mr Shaun DeWick and instruct him to proceed with scheduled tree work at the Village Green, Horns Pasture and Playing Field at a total cost of £740.00. Work to be carried out once period of notice to carry out work on trees in the conservation area had expired. Copy of Mr DeWick’s public liability insurance certificate to be obtained prior to work being carried out. Parish Council to pay for work to trees at the Playing Field’.
16) SEWAGE ODOUR:

a) Instance of sewage odour in Upton End Road had recently been reported to Anglian Water. An unsatisfactory response had been received advising that the dog leg spur in Upton End Road had last been jetted in March 2013 when there had been a previous commitment to jet this once a month during the summer months and every two months at others times of the year. A request to jet the spur ASAP had been met with the response that ‘this would be dependant on costs’. Cllr Alison Graham advised that she had been speaking to a Mr Buttel regarding sewage problems at Silsoe and as he had been very helpful she would pass his contact details to the clerk. 
17) ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT:

RESOLUTION, Proposed by Cllr David Simkins, seconded by Cllr David Middleton and unanimously agreed ‘to pay accounts as per list’.  
Accounts totalling £19,441.10 were agreed for payment.
18) REPORTS OF OTHER MEETINGS:

a) Cllr Derek Turner reported that he had attended a Chiltern Society North Chilterns Workshop on 26 September 2013 at the British Schools Museum, Hitchin. The Chiltern Society wants to carry out more work in the area and recruit more members and the workshop explored ways that this might be done. 
19) INFORMATION/CORRESPONDENCE:
a) Correspondence received dated 2 September 2013 from Pirton Neighbourhood Steering Group advising of their formation. 
20) AGENDA ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING/ANY OTHER BUSINESS (information only):

a) The Clerk to the Council would be on leave the week commencing 26 October
There being no further business the meeting closed at 10.10pm
Signed D. Simkins


05/11/13
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……………………………………..

